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Social Studies Annual Review Minutes

February 20, 2014


Social Studies Annual Review Meeting
Thursday, February 20, 2014


The Social Studies Annual Review Meeting took place on Thursday, February 20, 2014 at 7:30 a.m. in the GCMS Elementary School Library.  The following committee members were in attendance:  Kyle Bielfeldt, Mark Berry, Kathy Brown, Cortney Davis, Keri Deters, Sara Frankie, Sharon Pool, Joan Ricks, Laurie Sperry, Angela Testory, and Ryan Tompkins.  Each teacher reported on curriculum pacing, as well as noting any ideas or social studies concerns that they had.  

Kindergarten-Angie Testory

The kindergarten curriculum covers awareness of self, as well as awareness of self in a group setting.  This includes understanding rules, taking turns/sharing, being responsible and respectful (being a good citizen.)  Social studies skills are taught that will carry them through their school career, both inside and outside of school.


Holidays/traditions/celebrations are also focused on in kindergarten.  In doing so, the pacing follows the calendar.  Some of the holidays/traditions that are covered are Columbus Day, Christmas/Hanukah/Kwanzaa, Martin Luther King Jr., President’s Day, Chinese New Year, and Cinco de Mayo.


Supplemental materials are utilized, which include: worksheets, Weekly Readers, National Geographic, and children’s literature and songs.  Teaching also occurs through play, group work, and class discussions.  The Weekly Readers and National Geographic are two valuable resources that the teachers would like to renew for the 2014-2015 school year.  Both resources tie in with science and health curriculum.
First Grade- Cortney Davis


The first grade does not have specific textbooks for social studies, so they incorporate it into their reading program.  The first grade team has been following the curriculum guides from years past, but they also implement Common Core teaching strategies (small group work, hands-on activities, good student-lead discussions, etc.).  The following topics are covered:  holidays (Christopher Columbus, Thanksgiving, Martin Luther King Jr. Day, Abraham Lincoln, and George Washington), B.U.G. (Character Education Program), Weekly Readers, pioneers, biographies (Betsy Ross, Susan B. Anthony, Helen Keller, Rosa Parks, and Harriet Tubman), and community helpers.  Also a USA unit and Olympics unit are covered.  Donating mittens and gloves at Christmas time and doing the K.A.R.E. program incorporate community outreach.   

The first grade teachers questioned what should be taught in social studies in order to meet the Common Core Standards.  They also wondered if what they are currently teaching is meeting the standards, what improvements could be made, and how social studies will fit with guided reading next year.  I suggested that research be done as the reading workshop model is investigated for next year.  
Second Grade- Laurie Sperry
As in the past, in second grade the students study map skills with an emphasis on geography, American history, cultural heritage, and the political system.  They also relate their studies to our global interdependence with other nations. Curriculum pacing is geared to coincide with the calendar, primarily addressing the holidays.  This helps the students relate their lessons to current social events.  Cross-curricular lessons are also integrated within reading and language arts studies.  The students have stories and writing lessons that correlate with our social studies curriculum. Nonfiction material and other resources are used to learn about other cultures, places, and history.  This also allows them to implement the Common Core standards within the reading and language arts program.  The students have opportunities to collaborate with their peers using several resources such as books, globes, maps, stories, and computer sites to investigate their topics and complete their lessons.  Extensive work is done with the Activboards as well.  Through various Internet sites and activities, the students connect their learning to their world. 


Presently, the second grade has no curriculum concerns.  They are confident with the social studies curriculum and objectives that are covered at the second grade level.  They are comfortable with the pacing that has been utilized for the past several years.  Each class is able to complete the objectives with activities and lessons that have been developed throughout the school year.


The second grade wants to continue the use of the “Time for Kids” newspaper for each student.  It is a valuable resource that offers news worthy topics and it helps the students to learn current events at their age level.  The teachers are also glad to have access to both computers labs for connecting the social studies lessons with today’s technology.

Mrs. Sperry also reported on some successful Common Core lesson plans that she implemented.  She developed some lessons that combined social studies and science.  For example, her students studied map regions and landforms in the United States.  The students then made physical landform maps together.  This sparked their interest in where natural resources are found.  In science, they were learning about animals and environments.  Mrs. Sperry decided to make this a class investigation to tie together the social studies and science learning.  The students selected an ecosystem to research.  With Mr. Willis’ help, they used the iPads and computer lab resources to create an ecosystem presentation.  Their presentations helped the students understand how the geographical regions in the U.S. support our natural resources.

Third Grade- Kathy Brown
The third grade continues to begin the year with the study of the continents and oceans.  Globe and map skills are also a focus in the first nine weeks.  Next, they cover two chapters each nine weeks from the textbook.  As a supplemental resource, leveled readers are utilized to go along with the material.  The third grade curriculum focuses on the study of communities, celebrations, budgeting, making and selling goods, the rights and responsibilities of citizens, and local government.  They are able to expand the celebration chapter by learning how Christmas is celebrated in different countries around the world.  In May, the third grade takes a walking field trip to downtown Gibson City, where they visit the police station, the post office, a bank, and city hall.  Mr. Galindo speaks to the class about the school system and they also invite a community business person to explain how they operate their business.
Fourth Grade- Sara Frankie
In 4th grade, the curriculum covers government, Illinois history, map skills, resources, and features of the United States. Ms. Frankie reported that they struggle to have enough time to fully cover each topic to the necessary depth.  She stated that even though they struggle with the time constraints, they still manage to get through most topics within the year, though not to the level that they would like to. With the increasing demands in math, ELA, and soon NGSS science, they are worried about how this will shape their social studies curriculum. The fourth grade teachers are experimenting with fitting some of the ELA standards into the social studies lessons in order to try and minimize this gap. The teachers wondered if this would become the norm in the future to have social studies taught as an ELA supplement. They also wondered if there would be a Common Core social studies curriculum in the works.  At this point, it is in the plan, but most likely won’t be complete for four or five years.  
Fifth Grade- Keri Deters
Fifth grade social studies focuses on the history of the United States. They begin the school year discussing early life in the east and west. With consistent pacing, the fifth grade should finish the year with unit 5, learning about a young United States forming a new government.  The War of 1812 will also be covered.

As far as pacing is concerned, in the past, the fifth grade teachers cover unit 6 through The Civil War.  But with the decrease in teaching time for social studies, it has proven nearly impossible.  This year they have incorporated a research report and more writing-based activities, which take more time.  Those skills are very important, but cause a roadblock from getting as far in the textbook. 

The fifth grade continues to incorporate more project-based assignments into the curriculum so that students can show their knowledge in a more thorough manner. The students are also required to accomplish more short answer assessments. Both text and brain support must be utilized. A lot of class time is devoted to class discussion, and they are also working on more “student-led” discussions and questioning.

The fifth grade textbooks are physically wearing out, but what is taught technically does not require an “updated” text.  The teachers frequently supplement the units with other nonfiction sources to help students work on nonfiction comprehension strategies as well. 

Mrs. Deters and Mrs. Goembel teach all of the Social Studies classes.  They cover mostly the same material, but not necessarily at the same time.  They also both teach geography within the class, but do it differently.

Sixth Grade- Joan Ricks
Sixth grade social studies is a world history class that focuses on ancient civilizations.  Specifically, the students study early humans, river valley civilizations, the foundations of the Western world, and early America.  Wherever possible, Mrs. Ricks tries to connect what they learn about the past with current issues.  In keeping with the Common Core emphasis on nonfiction reading, the textbook is also supplemented with primary sources and more in depth articles that encourage critical thinking discussions.  Mrs. Ricks works with the sixth grade literature and language arts teachers to make cross-curricular connections in their writing and reading assignments, as well.  Again this year, more world geography has been included.  Students are required to learn the modern day countries from each region that is studied.  For Enrichment class, the sixth grade has chosen to study a different continent each quarter, with each Enrichment class focusing on a particular country on that continent.  This has been great reinforcement for the geography studies.   Finally, during fourth quarter, students will be required to do a project that will include research, paraphrasing, and some type of visual presentation. 

Seventh Grade- Dale Hoogstraat (Not in attendance- sent report):
After talking with the staff who teach seventh grade social studies, they are on pace similar to last year. As in past years, the activities done with various chapters line up with some Common Core standards. They are continuing to do those and are looking for additional activities that can be done in class.
Eighth Grade- Mark Berry
This school year is moving along fairly well for the 8th Graders in Social Studies.  As of Feb. 20, they are currently going over World War II.  This will dovetail with the eighth graders discussion of The Diary of Anne Frank in Mrs. Kearfott’s Language arts classes.  Pacing-wise, Mr. Berry reported that they are significantly behind where they usually are at this time of year.  This is due to both the extraordinary number of days off since Christmas break as well as the extra time that has been spent on our topics this year to accommodate Common Core.  Mr. Berry also stated that it seems like the students have more questions every year, and that also contributes to the slower pace.  Mr. Berry feels that the questioning is more positive than negative.  In regards to Common Core, work with primary sources has increased, as well as group work.  He has also strengthened the extended response questions on tests to require more high-level thinking.  Mark has accomplished various Common Core activities during each chapter. With the necessity of the Constitution unit at the end of the year, there is a lot to cover in a short amount of time. It is very difficult to complete everything curriculum-wise while doing these additional activities.  It is becoming apparent that reconfiguring things or reducing the curriculum will be necessary during the next social studies review, in order to accommodate Common Core requirements more successfully.   The grades of this group seem to be on a par with past groups and Mr. Berry was pleased with the results of the semester exam.  He reported that the eighth grade group is a fun one to work with and the teachers have had very few problems with them work-wise.

High School:

Mr. Bielfeldt- 
APUSH

The pacing for APUSH went very well for the first semester. With as many days off as have occurred, Mr. Bielfeldt is nervous about preparing for the AP Exam in April.  They are doing a lot of reading and written responses to Data Based Questions. He foresees having to assign a lot of reading over spring break.  At this point, it appears that all seven students will take the AP exam.  Currently, there is a potential for ten to fourteen students to enroll in the 2014-2015 AP History course.  
American History

Pacing in American History is right where they have been in past years. Mr. Bielfeldt has no concerns about covering all of the material that have to be covered in order to meet CCSS. He has focused more on reading and essay responses on exams, which has precipitated a slight drop in student scores.  Mr. Bielfeldt feels that the rigor of the course is benefiting the students.

Government

Pacing in Government is on target with the past years. All of the students will be prepared for the Constitution exam at the end of the year.  He has focused more on reading in Government and doing case summaries in which the students have to create a document highlighting the reasoning and finding of Supreme Court decisions.

Global Insights

Pacing for the class has gone very well. Students are working on maps, reading primary documents from the regions we are studying, and working on group projects. For Global Insights, first semester was dedicated to Eastern Hemisphere and this semester is dedicated to the Western Hemisphere.

Mr. Tompkins- 

Illinois History
Pacing is going well because Mr. Tompkins flipped the schedule, which places the “Presidents” unit ahead of other topics.  This created a smoother transition, considering the days off due to weather.  They are incorporating more primary source readings, which include local news articles from the era and Presidential speeches.
Current Events
Pacing is never a problem with this class due to the content.  Mr. Tompkins shifted to a paper final, as opposed to the previous project final.  Next fall, he will consider creating a combined final that has a written portion as well as presentation/video.  Primary source reading was increased as the students read and reported twice weekly from the C-U News-Gazette in addition to their mandatory weekly class participation.  Mr. Tompkins and his student teacher, Mrs. Ricca, also incorporated additional higher level thinking questions, especially when the Syria issue arose. They focused on connecting that problem to the world and US.

Global Insights – Western Hemisphere
Mr. Tompkins worked with Mr. Bielfeldt in creating the curriculum in order to establish consistency as a department.  Map work and secondary reading have been the largest components thus far, but primary reading sources have been scheduled into the upcoming quarter.  Group work is done weekly, and the class has really grown in participation.  Mr. Tompkins stated that Mrs. Ricca does an excellent job of having the student validate their opinions.

Consumer Economics

With the longer semester being the second one, the pacing in this class has been fine when considering the lost days and all material will be covered.  The teachers are consistently adding more global economic theory to the curriculum as to better prepare the students for college level “Econ” classes.  Articles are reviewed, group projects on budgeting are conducted, and “real life” scenarios are implemented as to still maintain the element of preparing the students for the real world.  Mr. Tompkins is working to make this a valuable preparatory class for college economics courses.  There are currently 28 students in this course. The Home Economics “Resource Management” course also fulfills the economics requirement.  
Sociology
Mrs. Ricca is maintaining the pace of the class and has incorporated more group work via a music project and culture research.  Higher order thinking is still developing and has shown great potential with a classroom full of upperclassman.  Students have also presented to the class and are required to interpret documents on the topic.

Introduction to Human Behavior
Psychology completed all scheduled curriculum, and incorporated more group work and discussion.  Higher order thinking will continue to be a point of emphasis moving forward. Mr. Tompkins also plans to bring in outside resources to present.  For example, having the school psychologist talk to the class about job responsibilities and potentially a law enforcement officer to talk about the mental aspect of being in that profession will be a very valuable tool for the students.  This seems to be a growing interest among students as they talk about their career plans.

World History
Mr. Tompkins and Mrs. Ricca have established a strong line of communication with Mr. Calvert to build consistency between the two classes.  They aligned their schedule for the second semester, and are building a co-created final exam.  Primary source reading is done for each chapter.  The lessons shift back and forth from group work to individual.  This class has grown and improved each week as both teachers become more and more familiar with the content.

World History- Mr. Calvert:

Mr. Calvert’s class is comprised mostly of freshmen with a few sophomores.  The goal of the course is to move from pre-history (3,500 BCE and before) to at least the Cold War and beyond, if possible. Mr. Calvert reported that the class covers a lot of ground over the course of the year, moving from era to era, and culture to culture. 
For the first two weeks, he likes to build a basis of historical knowledge for the students by covering such topics as “What is History?”, “Historical Methodologies and Themes”, “Strengths and Weaknesses of History Textbooks”, in addition to “History of the Home and the English Language”. After this introduction, Mr. Calvert used the World History textbook as a template for the curriculum. For the rest of the year, he tries to cover the big ideas and historical achievements of various groups, while focusing on the interconnections and continuities of these concepts.
Much of the course is taught using the direct instruction process. To keep the students engaged, he uses bell-ringers, questions, and brief discussions throughout the class period. Many assignments are based on reading excerpts from primary or secondary sources. Other activities include: short essays, group projects, “What would you do?” scenarios, and reenactments. Tests usually cover two chapters’ worth of material However; Rome, the Renaissance and Reformation, and World War I have individual assessments.
From Mr. Calvert’s viewpoint, the students seem to like the course, although they do complain about taking notes and reading sometimes. He has high expectations for the students, and those expectations influence how he grades and creates the rubrics. It is not an easy class, but by the end of the year, students will walk away with a better understanding of the history of the world around them.
